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QUALITY ACCOUNT 2017 – 
THE FORUM’S RESPONSE

The Patients’ Forum is an independent organisation that has monitored the LAS since 2003. We continuously review the work of the LAS and the wider urgent and emergency care system, from the point of view of the needs of service users, carers and the public. We are a critical friend of the LAS, attend some of their committees, hold monthly meeting of service users, and meet regularly with the Commissioner for the LAS to raise issues about the quality and safety of urgent and emergency care in London. 

We have observed closely the development of the LAS since it was put into  ‘special measures’ by the CQC. There has been enormous progress and many highly significant changes to the way the LAS is developing and improving its services to patients, and its interactions with the public. We are mindful that before going into ‘special measures’ the LAS was far more resistant to collaborative working and to seeing the public as a source of advice and ideas for service transformation. Further developing that openness to involvement with the public, is we believe essential to the successful development of the LAS. 
The Patients’ Forum values the important contribution made to the LAS by Dr Fionna Moore and looks forward to working with the new Chief Executive, Garrett Emmerson. A critical issue for the future will be the fact that the new Chief Executive does not have clinical expertise.  Effective collaboration with clinical staff will therefore be of fundamental importance for the future success of the LAS in providing outstanding care to patients. 
We are pleased with the successful joint work between the Forum, LAS and voluntary sector to improve the care of patients with diabetes type one and sickle cell disorders. The nature of the collaboration has been open, enthusiastic and led to important improvements in patient care. We hope to extend this model of service development during 2017/18 to other patient groups.  

We are less happy with the slow pace of development with information technology and believe that the LAS must operate as an equal partner in the provision of NHS patient care. This requires excellent communications with clinical colleagues in the acute and community sectors and access to clinical data. 

Collaborative training for front-line staff is another essential innovation for the future. At the moment staff have no means of formally discussing the outcomes of the pre-hospital care they have provided. They may ask hospital colleagues about outcomes, but this is currently on an informal basis and questions put in this way may represent a breach of confidentially. Participation in case conferences and clinical reviews are key ways for paramedics to learn from success and failure in an appropriate learning environment, where reflective practice leads to enhanced patient care. 

We have particularly valued working with the new Chief Quality Officer, Trisha Bain and Briony Sloper, Deputy Director of Nursing & Quality who have worked tirelessly to implement fundamental changes to the operation of the LAS. We find the constructive nature of this work of immense value and expect there to be considerable potential for further successful collaboration in the enhancement of patient care. We also particularly value the successful and dynamic leadership of the Chair, Heather Lawrence. 

1) ACCESS TO THE QUALITY ACCOUNT

We would like the QA to be made widely available to the public in an easy access form. Virtually nobody will read a 60 page document. 
2) RECOMMENDATIONS MADE IN THE QUALITY ACCOUNT 

We would like to see a more engaged process in relation to recommendations in the QA made by external organisations. Seeing details of the implementation of recommendations made in the QA would be invaluable, and would provide evidence of genuine engagement and outcomes that benefit patients. 
3) SECTION 1 – LOOKING FORWARD - 2017/18 QUALITY PRIORITIES
The Forum is concerned about the increased pressures on the LAS, which are likely to result from the proposed STP reconfiguration of Acute Hospitals and their A&E departments; especially where these proposals, as in NW London, could result in the deletion of existing District General Hospital (e.g. Ealing) and it’s A&E. This would result for the first time in the conveyance of all the Borough’s patients to more distant out-of-borough hospitals. We believe this would have significant resourcing and performance implications for the LAS. Indeed, some of the recent summary performance statistics suggest that Ealing residents already have a relatively poor service from the LAS. STP induced hospital closures could be expected to exacerbate these problems and create further cost problems for the LAS as they travel further to discharge patients for emergency care and treatment. The STP document for North West London does not deal with these issues adequately and there is no detailed modelling and supporting analyses in the STP and ImBC-SOC1.
We RECOMMEND that the LAS produces a public response to all STP proposals that in the view of the LAS are likely to produce a poorer service for patients and cause additional cost pressures. 
4) RACE EQUALITY - CQC AND STAFF SURVEY

This issue continues to be of great concern to the Forum. The numbers of staff from a BME heritage continues to be very low in the front-line workforce and in the Academy. Continuing to bring in staff from Australia will never create a stable, experienced, long term, workforce committed to working with the LAS and harnessing the clinical experience and expertise needed in London. 

The CQC drew attention to considerable problems for the LAS in dealing with issues regarding race equality. It is not just a matter of equality, fairness and ensuring the diversity of the workforce in a way that is consistent with the Equality Act, but also a matter of ensuring that the culture, experience, communication skills and ethnicity of staff reflect the population served. 

The paragraph dealing with this issue on page 33 of the QA is consistent with the history of denial, which has caused considerable harm to the LAS. There is considerable progress in policy development as a result of the work of Melissa Berry, Mark Hirst, Fergus Cass and the Chair, Heather Lawrence, but virtually no change in the percentage of front line paramedics and other grades of staff who are from a BME heritage. The figure of 13% represents the whole workforce and includes BME heritage staff in the EOC, who are the lowest paid group in the LAS. Currently, only 7% of paramedics are from a BME heritage. 
We RECOMMEND that the LAS uses professional recruiters to focus on two London boroughs each year, e.g. Tower Hamlets and Brent in the first year, to recruit to non-HCPC routes though the LAS Academy and by encouraging others to gain their professional qualification through university paramedic courses. Creating a workforce that comes from London’s diverse population is the only long-term solution to the LAS’s recruitment problems, and will be a lot cheaper and more effective than travelling to Australia each year. 

Note the term “ethnic” on page 3 is used in error. All humans have an ethnicity. 
5) DIRECTORS RESPONSIBILITIES – PAGE 5
The Patients’ Forum should be included on this page amongst organisations providing feedback.
6) APPROACH TO QUALITY IMPROVEMENT    - 6/7/8
Although patient experience, centeredness and equity are mentioned in this section it is not clear how patients, carers and patient representatives will be included in the quality improvement programme. The language used is not very accessible and the diagrams on pages 7/8 reveal little about what the LAS is committed to in terms of patient/carer influence on service quality. The Breakthrough Collaborative Methodology diagram is incomprehensible to all patient representatives with whom it has been shared. We RECOMMEND the development of clear and transparent methodologies for learning from and with patients and carers to improve quality.
External recommendations for service improvements provided in the Quality Account should be dealt with through a process of collaborative engagement. Identifiable outcomes and reports on progress and implementation are needed, especially where recommendation have been agreed between the LAS and patients/carer/external organisations as shared service improvement objectives.
7) PRIORITIES FOR IMPROVEMENT  - 9/10
There are lots of abbreviations which could be explained on the page, e.g. AQI, PRF, QOG, QAC.

We are unaware of any consultation or agreement on further development of ‘topics and continued links to your CQUIN priorities’, but would value the opportunity to work with the LAS to agree priorities for enhanced quality and safety of services provided to patients. We are also pleased to be invited to join the Quality Oversight Group. 

Category A Performance – We are concerned about the differential performance in some parts of London. In North Central for example Cat A 8 performance in the Barnet, Enfield and Haringey areas is the worst in London and both Barnet and North Middlesex hospitals are under considerable pressure regarding the clinical handover of patients. We Recommend that action is taken to ensure that London is not subject to post-code lottery with regard to emergency care. 

Quality Project 1- Sign up to Safety – We RECOMMEND specifically including patients who suffer from dementia. 

Quality Project 2 and 4 – Thematic Analysis - We RECOMMEND this includes developing a system to demonstrate to both internal departments and external bodies, enduring improvements in service provision as a result of investigation of incidents, complaints and Preventing Future Deaths notices. 

Quality Project 3 – Critical conditions are not specified, but we RECOMMEND mental health crisis as a high level critical condition.

Quality Project – Complaints: The Forum regards complaints as a rich, underutilised source of qualitative data which can be used to assess the effectiveness of the LAS. The Forum has been invited to participate in the re-design and improvement of the LAS’s response to complaints and is very willing to do so. We believe that the patient feedback mechanism following complaints resolution is poor and that the leaflet Talking with Us, though very well designed and accessible, needs to explain more about the investigation process and how the LAS will learn from complaints. The investigation process needs to reduce time taken to deal with complaints

The section on complaints and PALS (page 36/37) has an excellent introduction, but meaning and importance of the “risk levels” need to be explained. We are concerned that only 8.8% of complaints were upheld and that 52% were not upheld.

In view of the vast amount of critical data provided by complainants, we are surprised that the impact of complaints on the LAS (as represented by the 3 examples) is minimal and suggests no significant changes to the way in which the LAS operates. We RECOMMEND that a sample of the qualitative data provided in complainants is reviewed to assess whether it could have a greater impact on quality and safety of LAS services, and outcomes for closure for the complainant. 
Quality Project – Mortality and Morbidity Group – We welcome this development and RECOMMEND that front-line staff who cared for the patient being reviewed are invited to attend and fully participate in the Group. We also RECOMMEND the development of a ‘Deteriorating Patients Group’ to understand more about rapid deterioration and appropriate response in pre-hospital care, e.g. as a result of sepsis and deterioration following discharge at scene. See also the section on End of Life Care as deterioration is often associated with end of life care.
8) CORPORATE GOALS AND OBJECTIVES

a) Roster Review – We expect that by March 2018 that Rosters will have been transformed to raise quality and reduce harm to patients. The review should be completed well in advance of March 18. 

b) Clinical Strategy – The Forum was pleased to contribute to the Clinical Strategy, which has an aspirational and creative approach to radically enhancing clinical care, quality and safety. However, the document presented to the Board in January 2017 does not have an implementation plan and we are therefore unable to comment on the plan up to March 18. We understand that the annual deliverables will form part of the 17-18 Business Plan which will come to a Trust Board later in the year.
c) IT developments and CQUIN - We are concerned about the slow pace of development with information technology. Shared clinical responsibility between clinicians in the LAS, community, primary care and acute sector are much more difficult without shared information technology and access to medical records. The LAS must operate as equal partners in providing patient care and this requires excellent communications and access to clinical data. We RECOMMEND that evidence is produced of a funded plan to raise accessibility for the LAS to the common pool of clinical data and clinician to clinician communications.  

We are very disappointed that the E-solutions goal regarding the road map was not achieved. Whilst recognising the major problems over the year with Command Point we believe that much greater priority should be given to this goal. We also acknowledge that that are heavy costs associated with the project including the cost of licenses. West Midlands Ambulance Service (WMAS) have achieved connectivity to give paramedics access to clinical data and direct access to NHS services and we can see no reason why the LAS cannot achieve the same critical enhancement of its services to patients. 

d) Patient Engagement Strategy – Progress with patient engagement has been very positive over the past year especially the three Insight projects, the Forum’s engagement projects, work with the Academy, invitations to work more closely with the complaints team, work with the RNIB, EOC visits and joint work on CPR and defibrillators. The PPI Committee is working well and generates a lot of enthusiasm. 

We RECOMMEND that a major aspiration for the LAS should be the demonstration of how patient/carer/user involvement can further enhance patient care. This is consistent with “continually learning” and “collaborative learning” page 12.
9) LOOKING BACK – DUTY OF CANDOUR (DoC)

    We are very pleased to read of progress with the implementation of the  

    Duty of Candour (92%). It would be useful for the QA have actual numbers 
    of patient/families where the DoC was exercised. Evidence of staff 
    providing a direct apology to a patient and/or family when they are involved 
    in an incident would be a significant demonstration of progress. 
    We RECOMMEND that the QA makes clear how many times the Duty  

    of Candour was exercised and for which categories of harm, i.e. 
    moderate, severe and for patients who have died. Details of the 
    response, after the duty has been exercised, from those who have suffered 
    harm would also invaluable.
10) INFECTION CONTROL – DATA - BLANKETS

      Data on infection control, e.g. hand washing, was in the past of very poor  

      quality and made unrealistic claims. We are very pleased to see current 
      data which demonstrates the actual success rates and provides the 
      opportunity to work towards raising standards where necessary.  

      The Forum campaigned from many years to change the practice of reuse 
      of blankets. We are pleased that the principle of single use has been 
      accepted and that every ambulance now begins a shift with four clean, 
      sterile blankets.
      The Flu vaccination rate for staff has increased substantially, but it is still   

      low when we consider the risk to staff of becoming infected and the risk of 
      infected staff causing infection to patients that can lead to their death. We  

      RECOMMEND further work on methods to raise the percentage of  

      staff vaccinated. We note the requirement for compliance with national  

      CQUIN 1c on this issue and that it is rated amber but can find no  

      proposals for further enhancement of the vaccination rate. 

11) PATIENT EXPERIENCE 

      Mental Health Care

      This section is about service development, not ‘patient experience’. We     

      would value a section on ‘patient experience’, i.e. LAS services as  

      experienced by the patient. We RECOMMEND that  ‘patient experience’ 
      should be based on methodologies to gather the views of patients 
      on the services they receive and outcomes which result from 
      enhanced system of patient care provided by the LAS.
      We strongly support the development of mental health care as provided  

      by the LAS, e.g. the employment of mental health nurses and creation of  

      the NET service for patients being assessed under the Mental Health Act. 
      However, we find the presentation of data confusing and insensitive, e.g. 
      the use of the term: “mental health calls were closed by mental health 
      nurses”. The service must prioritise finding an appropriate and excellent 
      response to patient need (not ‘closing and conveying’). This approach is 
      supported by the intention to deliver psycho-social interventions, 
      community care and effective access to crisis teams.

      The demand on nurses in the EOC is very high and getting access to their  

      advice is not always possible at the moment for front-line staff. 

      We support proposals for nurses to work with paramedics to provide direct  

      care to patients in a mental health crisis, e.g. those who are being 
       considered for detention under s136 of the Mental Health Act. We do not, 
       however, think it is possible to both provide an EOC based expert mental 
       health service by phone to paramedics and directly to patients, and to 
       provide a patient-facing service. 

      We RECOMMEND that increasing the mental health expertise of all  

      paramedics must be a major focus for the LAS, including the 
      development of Advanced Paramedics who will become mental 
      health experts. The mental health nurses should have a major role in 
      developing this enhanced role for paramedics. We believe that this   

      approach is consistent with the objectives of the Policing and Crime Act 
      2017 and the statement made by Jeremy Hunt on May 7th regarding a 
      major enhancement of NHS mental health care.

      We RECOMMEND that methodologies are developed to obtain   

      feedback from patients who transported by the NET service, those 
      who receive care when they are detained under s136, and those who 
      receive a ‘hear and treat’ service from LAS mental health nurses. 

      The Focus on development of services for patients with dementia has 
      been a major advance for the LAS, but we RECOMMEND a greater 
      focus on NICE guidelines especially in relation to assessment and 
      control of pain, and providing the most appropriate and safe clinical 
      disposition.

      Bariatric Care
      The Forum strongly supports the direction of travel for equality in care 
      provision for patients requiring bariatric care and was invited to one 
      meeting of the Bariatric Working Group. We RECOMMEND that an 
      aspiration of the QA should be to provide evidence that bariatric 
      patients are increasingly provided with parity of esteem and that 
      methodologies are developed to hear their voices in relation to the 
      care that they receive from the LAS. 

      End of Life Care
      We strongly support the significant developments in End of Life Care  

      described in the QA including the NET service. A great deal of work is still 
      required to ensure that Coordinate My Care is operating successfully 
      across the whole of London.  High quality information is essential to  

      ensure the person’s needs are met and decisions about end of life care   

      provided to the LAS and front-line clinicians at the critical time for the  

      patient. (See also the section on Morbidity and Mortality – page 5)

     Rapid Discharge

     This issue concerns discharge from hospitals, care/nursing homes and   

     hospices. Relatives constantly complain that their loved ones wanted to die 
     at home but ended up dying in an open ward in hospital, because of the 
     "LAS letting us down". We know that the LAS is not usually to blame and 
     that the NET service is attempting to provide an effective service for 
     people wanting rapid discharge so that they can die at home. We 
     RECOMMEND that the NET service is further developed in its end of 
     life care work to cover the whole of London and is operated by staff 
     trained in end of life care.
     Where the LAS contract sits with other transport providers, we would like 
     clarification of where rapid discharge and conveying home (whether 
     Homes, Hospices or individual residences) 'sit' in the contracts.  

     Clinical Audit – table one provides little useful data. Outcomes are needed.  

     Page 26/27

     Sickle Cell Re-Audit
     The collaborative work between the LAS, Forum, SCS and the Merton    

     Sickle Cell and Thalassaemia Group (delete the word “support”), is an  

     example of best practice in improving care to patients who have complex 
     conditions and many of whom have described poor or insensitive care in 
     the past. The re-audit provides excellent data about service improvement. 
     Work with the Sickle Cell Society and the Merton Group demonstrates the 
     progress that can be made through listening, taking action and listening 
     again. 

     The model adopted by the Forum of bringing large numbers of patients   

     together to talk about their experiences, whilst clinicians listen is powerful 
     and successful, has also been used for patients with diabetes type one, 
     and will be used for other groups of patient over the coming year. 

     Please use the term Sickle Cell Disorder (not Disease).
     Merton Sickle Cell and Thalassaemia Group is pleased with the positive   

     work of the Insight project and is looking forward to follow-up and evidence 
     that the recommendations made during the Insight Project will be taken 
     seriously and implemented. 
12) SERIOUS INCIDENTS

     The new Insight magazine is an excellent example of provide details of SIs 
     and the outcomes of investigations. The QA does not provide details of    

     how many SIs were completed within the target of 60 days or evidence 
     that actions arising out of SIs or RCAs have been implemented and are 
     having an impact on services, i.e. enduring service improvements. 
13) CORE INDICATORS

We recommend that information is provided about Cat A patients not seen within 19 minutes. This group of patients may have suffered harm as a result of the delay in response. 
14) PATIENT ENGAGEMENT 

      This section is excellent. We would like to see evidence of outcomes and      

      impact on services as a result of this outstanding work with patients,  

      families and voluntary sector organisations.
15) PATIENT TRANSPORT SERVICE

       We do not understand the wording for the Arrival time KPI

16) ISSUES OUTSTANDING FROM 2015/16
      RESPONSIVENESS TO THE PUBLIC:
      We believe there needs to be more emphasis on the following CQC  

      KLOE (KeyLines of Enquiry): Are services planned and delivered to  

      meet the needs of people?
· Is information about the needs of the different local populations gathered and used to inform the planning and delivery of services?

· Where people’s needs are not being met, are they being identified and used to inform the planning and delivery of better services?

· How does the service listen to and respond to local opinion and concerns about, and variations in responses across London?

     SHIFT WORK AND WELLBEING OF STAFF:
      We RECOMMEND  the LAS develops a plan to move from 12-hour shifts  

      to 8-hour shifts. This would reduce harm and stress, create a much better  

      working environment and improve the service to patients. No-one is at  

      their best after doing a 12-hour shift with no meal breaks, especially when 
      asked to see another patient at 11.58 minutes into a 12-hour shift, and 
      then having a long journey home because many staff cannot afford to live 
      in London. 



PATIENTS’ FORUM FOR THE LONDON AMBULANCE SERVICE


WWW.PATIENTSFORUMLAS.NET


NNN





 Company Limited by Guarantee  .  Company Registered in England


                                      Company No: 6013086   .    Unregistered Charity


Registered Office:  6 Garden Court, Holden Road, Woodside, London, N12 7D


PATIENTS FORUM AMBULANCES SERVICES (LONDON) LTD











�


FORUM’S RESPONSE


LAS QUALITY ACCOUNT


MAY 2017       





�














PAGE  
12

